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UNIVERSITY REVIEW COMMITTEE 

Illinois State University 
 

Thursday, May 3, 2018 

2 p.m., Hovey 102 

 

 

MINUTES 

 

Members present: Angela Bonnell, Sam Catanzaro (non-voting), Diane Dean, Kevin Edwards, Joe Goodman,  

Doris Houston, Sheryl Jenkins, Rachel Shively, Sarah Smelser 

 

Members not present: Michael Byrns 

 

Others present: Bruce Stoffel (recorder) 

 
Note: In these minutes “URC” refers to the University Review Committee at Illinois State University; “FRC” refers to the 

Faculty Review Committee at Illinois State University; “Caucus” refers to the Faculty Caucus of the Academic Senate at Illinois 

State University; “ASPT” refers to appointment, salary, promotion, and tenure policies of Illinois State University; “ASPT 

Policies” refers to Faculty Appointment, Salary, Promotion, and Tenure Policies effective January 1, 2017, Illinois State 

University; “CFSC” refers to college faculty status committee as provided for in ASPT Policies of Illinois State University; 

“DFSC” refers to department faculty status committee as provided for in ASPT Policies of Illinois State University; “SFSC” 

refers to school faculty status committee as provided for in ASPT Policies of Illinois State University; “ad hoc equity review 

committee” and “equity review committee” refer to the Ad Hoc Committee for ASPT Equity Review established by the Faculty 

Caucus of the Academic Senate at Illinois State University; and “AAUP” refers to the American Association of University 

Professors. Any references in these minutes to “DFSC” refer to both DFSC and SFSC, and any references to “department” refer 

to both department and school. 

 

 

I. Call to order 

 

Chairperson Diane Dean called the meeting to order at 2:05 p.m. A quorum was present. 

 

Dean announced that she has scheduled several items for review and approval by URC via email after this 

meeting. The items include four sets of URC meeting minutes, CFSC annual reports (one from each of the 

seven colleges), and the annual report from the Faculty Review Committee to URC. Items will be made 

available to URC members on Monday, May 7, 2018. URC members are asked to submit any requests they may 

have for changes to the documents via email no later than 5 p.m., Friday, May 11, 2018. A document for which 

no requested change is submitted will be considered approved by URC on that date. If any URC member 

requests a change to a document, all URC members will be polled regarding the change. A final vote will then 

be taken regarding the document via email.  

 

Shively asked about the URC role with regard to the FRC report. Bruce Stoffel advised that URC should review 

the report for clarity and completeness; the action to be taken by URC is to accept the report as submitted or to 

request that FRC clarify the report or provide additional information. Stoffel explained that the URC role is the 

same with respect to the CFSC annual reports. Dean noted that URC has been receiving the FRC and CFSC 

reports for many years but has not discussed them at great length. She said in the coming year URC may want 

to review a compilation of longitudinal data submitted by the CFSCs and by FRC in their reports.  

 

II. University Policy 3.3.9: Proceedings in Faculty Academic Freedom Suspension, Dismissal,  

and Non-reappointment cases (see attached) 

 

Dean explained that University Policy 3.3.9 needs to be revised to account for the disciplinary articles adopted 

by the Caucus in spring 2018. She reported that Caucus Chairperson Susan Kalter has submitted the policy to 

URC with her comments and suggestions. Kalter has invited URC to submit to the Caucus any comments URC 

may have regarding the proposed re-draft of the policy. Dean then reviewed the comments and suggestions 

made by Kalter regarding the policy. Dean said her only question regarding Kalter’s suggestions relates to the 
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passage, “Language and philosophy developed by the American Association of University Professors (AAUP) 

regarding faculty tenure, suspension, and dismissal.” Dean recalled that when URC was drafting the 

disciplinary articles for consideration by the Caucus, URC members decided that AAUP guidelines should be 

considered by URC but should be incorporated into the articles only if deemed appropriate given the unique 

circumstances at the University. Dean added that the Caucus, when considering the disciplinary articles 

recommended by URC, more than once decided to revise passages to align more closely with AAUP guidelines. 

Catanzaro said he thinks the wording of the passage cited by Dean allows the University flexibility to adapt 

AAUP guidelines to university policies. He asked URC members if they concur. Discussion ensued. Shively 

pointed out the importance of considering the passage with the phrase preceding the source list in the policy: 

“These procedures follow general principles set forth in:” Doris Houston said she interprets the passage as 

supporting AAUP-cited best practices, to which all universities contribute and from which all universities 

benefit. Angela Bonnell noted that University Policy 3.3.9 had been intended to guide academic freedom cases; 

Bonnell said she appreciates the concerns raised by Dean given that references to academic freedom cases do 

not appear in the proposed revised policy. Sheryl Jenkins suggested removing the phrase “Language and” from 

the passage cited by Dean, stating that the policy without that phrase would be broader and provide the 

University more flexibility in developing procedures for suspension, dismissal, and non-reappointment cases. 

Houston agreed.  

 

Jenkins moved a friendly amendment to the proposed revised University Policy 3.3.9 to delete the phrase 

“Language and” from the passage, “Language and philosophy developed by the American Association of 

University Professors (AAUP) regarding faculty tenure, suspension, and dismissal.” Houston seconded the 

motion. The motion carried on voice vote, all voting in the affirmative.  

 

III. Recommendations to URC from the Ad Hoc Committee for ASPT Equity Review (see attached) 

 

Dean summarized her notes regarding equity review scope changes suggested by URC members at the April 26 

committee meeting. Suggestions cited by Dean include changing references in the report from years of study to 

phases of study, because some studies in the five-year equity review cycle may take more than one year to 

complete and some may take less than a year; removing references to specific research methods and instead 

permitting URC to determine methods as it designs each of the five studies; not referencing names of 

departments in initial reports to the Academic Senate regarding study findings; and deleting the reference to 

“white-male model with possible sub-models” from the scope of the year one study (which, Dean noted, would 

be removed from the document anyway if references to methods are removed). 

 

Joe Goodman distributed a set of charts (see attached) he created using data extracted from a Chronicle of 

Higher Education online database. The charts compare average tenure-line faculty salaries at Illinois State 

University with average tenure-line faculty salaries nationally and state-wide. In the national comparison, 

average salaries are disaggregated by rank and gender. In the state comparison, average salaries are 

disaggregated by rank. Goodman explained that the data points are average salaries across all disciplines, noting 

that the analysis would become more complicated if salary data were disaggregated by discipline. Kevin 

Edwards asked if Illinois State University salary data used to compile the charts include salaries of Mennonite 

College of Nursing faculty, noting that including data from that college could skew the university averages. 

Goodman responded that Illinois State University salary data in the Chronicle of Higher Education database 

were provided by the University. In that case, Dean said, Mennonite College of Nursing faculty salaries would 

be included in the data charted by Goodman.  

 

Goodman recommended not committing in the equity study scope statement to conducting multiple regression 

analyses because other methodologies such as cluster analysis may be more appropriate. The data charts, 

Goodman explained, suggest the advisability of URC more carefully considering methods before specifying the 

methods it will use. Dean reported that every comparable equity review study considered by the ad hoc equity 

review committee used regression analyses. She said the information Goodman has provided suggests that 

regression analysis might not be the most appropriate approach in every instance.  

 

Dean noted that the charge to the ad hoc equity review committee included consideration of equity in faculty 

assignments, performance evaluations, and workload. She reported that the equity review committee has 

determined that such information cannot easily be collected. She said URC can instead ask CFSCs to consider 
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those issues. Goodman asked if the intent is for CFSCs to conduct the analyses. Catanzaro explained that URC 

is to commission the appropriate university offices to compile data and run the analyses and then ask CFSCs to 

review the results for their college to provide context. Information colleges will need to provide that context, 

such as faculty productivity, is not available outside the colleges, Catanzaro explained. Dean added that URC is 

to review results before sending them to the colleges, in the process flagging data URC believes should be 

examined to determine whether inequities exist.  

 

Dean noted that at the April 26 URC meeting committee members acknowledged that the concept of an equity 

re-distribution plan will need URC attention next fall, since such plans are not addressed in the ad hoc equity 

review committee final report. Among issues to be considered, she said, are how inequities can be addressed, 

resources available to address them, and timelines for eliminating inequities. Next fall, Dean said, URC will 

work with Alan Lacy (Associate Vice President for Academic Fiscal Management) and Catanzaro to establish 

general principles for addressing inequities, to guide compilation of re-distribution plans if and when such plans 

are deemed necessary.    

 

Dean explained that the task before URC at this time is to draft a report to the Caucus communicating URC 

recommendations regarding the ad hoc equity review committee final report. She asked URC members if they 

are comfortable sending recommendations to the Caucus this spring. Edwards asked how the cycles (phases) are 

to be defined in the URC recommendations. Houston said a report will need to be submitted to the Caucus each 

year of the five-year equity review cycle. Edwards asked if the studies set forth in the five-year cycle could then 

overlap (since it may take more than a year to complete a study). Smelser said her understanding is that the 

studies are not to overlap, that URC is to complete one study before starting the next. Shively said URC had 

talked at its last meeting about considering the first five-study cycle as a pilot, completing each of the five 

studies back-to-back to determine how long each would take. Dean agreed, stating that equity review will need 

the full attention of URC in the coming years until it can be determined how long it will take to complete the 

five studies.  

 

Houston moved to approve the pilot equity review study with the amendments previously discussed by URC. 

Shively seconded the motion. Goodman said he will oppose the motion, not because he objects to the URC 

recommendations but because he prefers to review the recommendations before he votes on them. He explained 

that he is taking this position because the issue is so important to the University. Smelser asked if there are any 

other ways to approve the recommendations to the Caucus this spring without doing so at this meeting. Dean 

said the only options she can suggest are approving the report via email or meeting again in person before the 

end of the academic year. URC members agreed to meet again at 2 p.m. on Thursday, May 10, 2018, to 

consider recommendations drafted by Dean. Houston then withdrew her motion to approve the report.  

Catanzaro thanked committee members for their many contributions to the work of the committee, especially at 

this busy time of year. 

 

IV. Review of 2017-2018 URC work, a look ahead to 2018-2019, and thanks to committee members 

 

Dean announced that Jenkins, Houston, and Michael Byrns will not be rejoining URC next academic year. She 

explained that Jenkins is completing her second consecutive term on the committee (and, therefore, is not 

eligible to serve on the committee in 2018-2019). Houston announced she will need to resign from the 

committee before completing her second consecutive term, because she will be serving as interim director of the 

School of Social Work next year. Houston said she has appreciated her time on the committee, noting that most 

members of the university community do not know the importance of URC work. Dean thanked Jenkins and 

Houston for their many contributions to the ASPT system through their dedicated service on URC. A hearty 

round of applause followed.  

 

Dean then summarized work completed by URC this academic year: supporting the work of the ad hoc equity 

review committee and completing a recommendation to the Caucus regarding the final report of that committee, 

supporting Caucus deliberations regarding the disciplinary articles, reviewing college ASPT standards for 

alignment with ASPT Policies, recommending a revision to ASPT Policies regarding teaching evaluations, 

making recommendations to the Academic Senate regarding university policies 3.2.4 and 3.3.9, and fielding a 

policy inquiry from a faculty member. Dean also noted that retroactive salary increases related to promotions in 

faculty rank were approved by the President this past year. She reminded URC members that the increase had 
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been recommended by URC in a prior year. That is a good example, she said, of not necessarily seeing the fruits 

of the committee work until sometime in the future.  

 

Dean said that URC has a busy agenda for fall 2018: the first study of the equity review cycle, supporting 

Catanzaro in providing training to ASPT committee members, review of any changes to the disciplinary articles 

proposed by either Mennonite College of Nursing or Milner Library before those changes are considered by the 

Caucus, another round of college ASPT standards reviews, and a study of service assignments (which URC was 

unable to conduct this academic year due to other priorities). Bonnell reported that Milner Library faculty will 

work on a disciplinary articles proposal this coming summer, with a goal of presenting a proposal to URC in 

early fall. Jenkins reported that Mennonite College of Nursing faculty continues to discuss whether to start 

drafting its disciplinary articles proposal this summer or fall. Dean said URC normally does not convene for the 

first time in an academic year until mid to late September and does not usually start its work until October. But 

because URC will need to complete more work than usual in fall 2018 and do so earlier in the semester than 

usual, the committee will need to convene in early September, she said. Dean said she has asked Stoffel to send 

a scheduling poll to committee members in mid August so the committee can meet as early in September as 

possible.  

 

V. Other business 

 

There was none. 

 

VI. Adjournment 

 

Smelser moved that the meeting adjourn. Goodman seconded the motion. The motion carried on voice vote, all 

voting in the affirmative. The meeting adjourned at 3:04 p.m. 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Sheryl Jenkins, Secretary 
Bruce Stoffel, Recorder 

 

Attachments: 

 

3.3.9: Proceedings in Faculty Academic Freedom Suspension, Dismissal, and Non-reappointment Cases, 03.26.18.01,  

From Senate Chairperson Kalter (April 27, 2015), Dist. to Executive Faculty Caucus 4/02/18 

 

Ad Hoc Committee for ASPT Equity Review committee charge (n.d.); Memorandum to University Review Committee  

from Ad Hoc Committee for ASPT Equity Review re recommendations for review and approval (n.d.) 

 
Faculty salary charts compiled by Dr. Joe Goodman, University Review Committee member, from data extracted from The 

Chronicle of Higher Education, and distributed by Dr. Goodman at the May 3, 2018 University Review Committee meeting. 

 












































